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SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

DATE: April 9, 2007
PRESENT:  Lawrence Gil, Vice Chair; Charles L. Blinn, Jr.; Daniel Poliquin; John Sherman; Jason Hoch, Town Manager
EXCUSED:  Michelle Curran, Chairman
CALL TO ORDER:  6:30pm 
MINUTES:

►Motion by J. Sherman and second by D. Poliquin to approve the minutes of 4-2-2007.

VOTE: 4-0 U/A
PUBLIC COMMENT:
Destination Imagination Team Members present: Brandon Birmingham,

Eric Couilliard, Alex Lefoley, Samantha Gustavsom, Zach Estep, Tom Deloi

and Ana Bealo.

Timberlane Middle School Destination Imagination Team is present requesting a donation from the Town of Plaistow.   They have been invited to the Global Finals in Tennessee.   They are trying to raise $5,000 for just the students, family members increase the price.

J. Sherman states he would like to support this, he asks for more information on what else the team is doing to fundraise.

T. Deloi states that they have been having tag days, they are raffling red sox tickets and Papa Ginos is having an event for them.

L. Gil suggests that they contact the newspapers and place a press release on cable.

J. Sherman asks if the School Board is assisting.

A. Bealo states they are going to the School Board’s next meeting.
L. Gil asks if we have given funds to an organization before.

J. Sherman states he was not involved in the decision but he was the coach of a softball team that went to Alabama and they were given a donation.

C. Blinn states that he feels the same as J. Sherman and would like to find the money.

J. Hoch states that this was not a budgeted item; he can look at where we stand at this point and report back to the Board of Selectmen.
J. Sherman states that he is in favor of supporting this group.  This is an example of people doing good things.  He would like to see if the school district will be able to donate.  He thinks we should review the budget and look at what we are able to do.  This is a community based program that is not funded through the school district.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT:

Correspondence:

J. Hoch informs the Board that there is a copy of the Administrative Order from DES requiring the Fish & Game Club to submit water system samples of nitrate and bacteria.  The Selectmen received a copy of the Donahue Tucker & Ciandella newsletter and there are interesting articles on interpretation of hardship for ZBA cases as well as labor contract negotiations.  The Junior Girl Scouts are conducting a food drive to support Holy Angels Food Pantry.  They have placed boxes in the Town Hall and will be collecting from April 9 – 20th.  The Selectmen received an agenda for the Old Home Day Committee, notice regarding Wentworth Avenue closure to non-local traffic in order to excavate for the waterline, report of the April 4th Governor and Counselor Meeting from Executive Councilor Hollingsworth and a notice of application to Town of Sandown for building a wireless services facility.

Highway:
J. Hoch states that we received 2 bids for the 1999 dump truck, with $19,980 being the highest bid from S&R Construction.  The truck will be transferred at the end of the month.
Police:

J. Hoch states that the Canine Operations and Investigative Petty Cash Written Directives are in the signature folder.  J. Hoch states that in response to the question last week about Police Regional Cooperation, he spoke with the Police Chief and our two detectives meet regularly with MA and NH border counterparts regarding sharing of intelligence.  They meet regularly with the NH Attorney General’s Drug Task Force and are working on several cases.  They have the same relationship with MA local drug units.  They also have a close relationship with DEA’s Cross Border Initiative out of Lowell, MA.  We also work with NESPIN, FBI, Secret Service, Homeland Security, ATF and other organizations.  Chief Savage also is on the Executive Board of the NH Attorney General’s Task Force and that department has a strong working relationship with the US Attorney’s Office and Marshall’s Service.

L. Gil states we were asked to review the directives and he wanted to know if the Board wanted to be more involved in the Intelligence Collection/Dissemination Directive.
J. Hoch states last week you asked that Attorney Kalman review the Intelligence Collection/Dissemination Directive.  Attorney Kalman met with Chief Savage and Sgt. Caggiano today about the directive.

Cable:

J. Hoch spoke with Attorney Sumner Kalman regarding replaying of meetings.  His observation was that he saw no problem.  He states we should use caution in ensuring that minutes continue to be the official record of meetings.  The suggestion would be to destroy the tapes once the minutes of the meeting have been approved.

Water:

J. Hoch informs the Board of the force account agreement from NHDOT regarding Route 125 waterline replacement projects between Wentworth and Westville.  He states the cost to the Town will be approximately $18,173.  This includes credits for $6,744.40 for trench and backfill and $14,792 for the book value of the line being removed.  The agreement is standard with DOT for this type of work.  With the State managing this project we will be an “add on” to the contractor of their choice, but he will relay that the Town may have some concerns with certain vendors.
L. Gil asks when this section of Route 125 is going to be done.

J. Hoch states it will be this construction season.

J. Sherman asks if we have the money budgeted.

J. Hoch states it was budgeted.

J. Sherman asks if this will come from the operating budget or the warrant article.

J. Hoch states that he would prefer to take it from the operating budget and keep the warrant article as a back up.

Consensus of the Board is to make a decision on this next week.  This will allow all members of the Board to review the agreement.

D. Poliquin asks if the 12 inch ductile is standard or if they have gotten away from using the asbestos concrete.  He read a report that stated studies found the concrete was more resilient.  He would like to know if our engineer recommended the ductile.
J. Hoch states he will look into why the product was chosen.  He states that it may be a case of exchanging like for like, because the ductile is what is being removed.

D. Poliquin states that he did not see the thrust block listed and asks if it will be backed or encased.

J. Hoch will ask those questions and report back.

Town Hall:

J. Hoch states that King Information Systems has been at the Town Hall offices doing a file assessment.  We expect a report back the first week of May.

Mileage:

J. Hoch suggests that we change the mileage reimbursement rate to reflect the current IRS rate of 48.5 cents per mile.

J. Sherman asks if the Town Manager recommends that this be retroactive.

J. Hoch states he suggests that.

D. Poliquin asks what this will cost the Town.

J. Hoch will research this and report back.

►Motion by J. Sherman and second by D. Poliquin to change the mileage rate to 48.5 cents a mile to remain current with the current IRS rate.

Vote: 4-0 U/A

Civil War Monument Committee:

J. Hoch states that he spoke with Attorney Kalman regarding the Civil War Monument Committee’s hope to still collect donations and have the Town serve as fiscal agent.  This year’s warrant article did not pass and we will not be making an appropriation.  Attorney Kalman and DRA both state that the Town has the authority to accept donations for the event and appropriate those donations for the purpose of the event.

L. Gil asks if the Town will still be the agent.

J. Hoch states that the Town will not appropriate any funds but they would take in the money raised for the event and appropriate the raised funds.

Chart Property:

J. Hoch researched the transfer of the Chart Property.  Building Inspector Mike Dorman received a call from Attorney Margaret Probash to reinforce the letter he sent to Attorney Cambell.  She agreed with the letter and stated that the site would probably be a contractor’s yard.  They have not closed on the property at this time but would get back to the Town once they get a little closer and have something to present to the Planning Board.  Planning Coordinator Leigh Komornick informed J. Hoch that the groundwater management permit binds them to clean up the site, if property transfers, permits could remain with Chart or permits would be modified with NHDES.
J. Sherman states that last week he had made a comment that this was a Superfund site.  After that meeting he went to the EPA website and Chart was listed on the Superfund site as being on the archive status. He asks if this site changes hands will it trigger EPA to look at the site again.

J. Hoch states that DES would look at the site and in return that would activate EPA to look at this. 

J. Sherman asks if we are on the hook to notify anyone if this property changes hands.

J. Hoch states that the new owner would do this through the groundwater permit process.

Renovations:
J. Hoch states that the renovations of the new assessing office would be approximately $1,000.  The staff would like a workspace for people who need to sit and fill out paperwork.  He recommends leaving the doorway the same.

J. Sherman states he is comfortable with this recommendation.
J. Hoch states that in reviewing the proposed second floor office space, he and Dave Bowles believe they could restore 1 doorway in the first new office and use the doorway to the back stairs as the back office entrance.  He states that we need to go through everything and get quotes.  He has begun the replacement of energy efficient lighting.  He is meeting with Barry Sargent and his brother tomorrow.

L. Gil asks when the construction will begin.

J. Hoch states that he is hopeful that it will begin the end of this month or the beginning of next month.  

L. Gil asks when we will determine the tiles preference for the Great Hall.

J. Sherman states that we can prioritize this project and not rush into doing everything at once.  We can start with the immediate needs.

L. Gil states that the reason he asks is that the cable and sound in this room are not adequate for our needs.  He would like to see these things fixed and functioning at an acceptable level.
J. Hoch states that he spoke to Bob Carolan about finding an engineer to begin assessing our needs.  This meeting room will be reoriented and we need to get all the pieces together.

Appointments:

J. Hoch states that Larry Gil and Steve Curran would like to be reappointed to the Conservation Commission and Larry Ordway and Peter Bealo would like to be reappointed to the Zoning Board of Adjustment.

►Motion by J. Sherman and second by C. Blinn to reappoint Larry Gil and Steve Curran to the Conservation Commission and Larry Ordway and Peter Bealo to the Zoning Board of Adjustment.
VOTE: 3-1-0  

L. Gil states that he abstains for his own appointment, but he is in favor of the appointment of the others.

NEW BUSINESS:

C. Blinn states that he saw the Planning Board this week and he wants to make sure that the Selectmen work closely on the new housing that will be coming to town and how this will tax our services.  He states that this was a lengthy warrant article and not everyone was clear on the impact.

L. Gil states that the existing proposal was on the Town’s plate for 4 years.  After reading the papers and watching the meeting, he was struck by how the abutters were feeling.  This developer is changing the project now that the 55+ housing passed.  He is concerned that the abutters have legitimate issues with this project. They were anxious with the first plans and now the whole project is redesigned.  The people in the area have had to deal with disarray for many years.

C. Blinn states that this is going from 15 houses to 33 or more units.  This is a very different project than first presented.

D. Poliquin states he has a problem with 55+ housing in general.  If people could afford to live in their houses we would not need elderly housing.  He states that this is bringing more people into Plaistow.  He states that more families are starting later.  When he is 55, he will have an 8 year old son.  This is a more common trend.  This will affect our school base.  The ways these properties are being designed are 3 to 4 bedrooms.  The “affordable” wording was eliminated from the article.  He does not feel that the average person could afford this.  Only 1 person in the household needs to be 55 or older.  Who is responsible for policing this rule?
L. Gil states that he would like to see a discussion with the Planning Board at a work session.  He states that the indications are that the baby boomers are going to be entering into the phase where they are looking for lower maintenance housing vs. single family homes.   

J. Hoch states that he could schedule the Planning Department for the May work session.

L. Gil would like the public invited into this meeting for discussion.

J. Hoch states that it is healthy to have a discussion on this topic.  This recent project is the catalyst for discussion on all projects not just targeting this one.  We need to have a clear conversation on the impacts and zoning.  He will target May for this work session.
D. Poliquin states that if all the plans are approved there will be 120 units in Town.  He states currently there are 3 developers working with the Planning Board and other developers may step forward.  The Town’s ability to handle this kind of development needs to be considered.  He does not think everyone understood the impact this would have.  He respects the Planning Board, but he feels that more changes to wording needed to be made.

C. Blinn states he thinks this article meant well, but it was not explained well for the people.  This is more septic and more strain on our water.  We do not have the resources.

D. Poliquin states that if people read an article and do not understand it, they look to see if the Planning Board recommends it and they vote by this.  

C. Blinn states that he thought Elderly Housing meant downsizing and manageable rents.  We need to work with the Planning Board on the impact on the community.  He foresees we will need to raise taxes.  The Police Chief is concerned that he does not have the staff to handle this.  There are a lot of loop holes that impact this community.  

J. Sherman states meeting with the Boards is a good idea.  He states that we have a representative on the Planning Board and we would like to meet with Boards that do not have representation first.  He thinks that we should make a note to consider a joint Planning Board and Board of Selectmen meeting to discuss the articles being proposed each year.  Those planning articles do not get the publicity and he thinks the discussion would be good.

L. Gil states we need to have discussion on the pros and cons of the impact of warrant articles.  He does not know if we had enough discussion on this warrant article and the impact on the Town.

J. Hoch suggests that the Capital Improvement Plan Committee may also be a good forum.  They have members from the Board of Selectmen, Planning Board and Budget Committee.

J. Sherman stated he is going to look at the Master Plan and see what was written.

J. Sherman stated that he found an interesting article in the Globe that stated New England had the third highest tax burden, yet New Hampshire was the second least taxed State.  Comparing wealth to taxes, New Hampshire is still a good place to live.
L. Gil presents a water shed map of Little River.  

SELECTMEN REPORTS:

C. Blinn does not have a report. 

D. Poliquin does not have a report.

J. Sherman reminds people that next week is spring cleanup week.

L. Gil states the Conservation Commission met and J. Senter is the new Chairman and T. Moore is Secretary.  The Commission felt the land on Massasoit should go out to bid, but they do not see any issues.  The Route 125 parcel generated a lot of conversation and they felt that the State did not present complete plans.  J. Senter tried to meet with a DOT Representative and as of last Thursday nothing was confirmed.  He finds it hard to believe that what they presented was sufficient.  It may have been a small project for the State but it has a large impact on us.  Last Spring this area had a large water flow.  We are not asking for anything major, just a little more detail.  They would like to sit down with the folks from the State and look at this.

J. Sherman asks if the Conservation Commission has written a letter to the State.

J. Hoch states the State has initiated the eminent domain procedure and the time frame for plan review with the Town is closing in.  He asks how he can help to facilitate this process.

L. Gil states that he would like someone from the State to come down and meet with them.  The Conservation Commission will be writing a letter.
J. Sherman suggests the Conservation Commission write a letter so there is a clear record of their requests.

J. Hoch states the last time we had questions in writing the State responded immediately.

L. Gil feels that the Planning Board would reject a plan that looked like this and believes that we need more details.

J. Sherman suggests that we talk to the Legislators.  He believes that if we have questions or concerns we need to put it in writing so the Legislators can get the answers.
ADJOURNMENT

Meeting adjourned at 8:05pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Nicole Carr

Recording Secretary
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